
 

April 27, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Marcy Kaptur 

Chairwoman 

House Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water Development, and Related Agencies 

2362B Rayburn House Office Building 

Washington, DC 20515 

 

The Honorable Mike Simpson 

Ranking Member  

House Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water Development, and Related Agencies 

1016 Longworth House Office Building 

Washington, DC 20515 

 

Dear Chairwoman Kaptur and Ranking Member Simpson: 

On behalf of the Healing Our Waters-Great Lakes Coalition, we write to urge you 

support robust funding for Great Lakes restoration in the Fiscal Year 2023 Energy and Water 

Development, and Related Agencies appropriations bill.  We are grateful for the much needed 

support the region has received in recent years, and most recently with the supplemental funds 

provided under the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (P.L. 117-58).  Federal investments to 

restore the lakes and protect our drinking water are producing on-the-ground results in 

communities across Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and 

Wisconsin.  However, the Great Lakes still face many urgent threats that, if unaddressed, will 

only get worse and more expensive to solve. 

First, we urge Congress continue its support for Great Lakes restoration and protection by 

funding and authorizing agencies and actions that protect our waters and the communities that 

rely on them.  The Army Corps of Engineers (Corps) provides essential research, technical 

expertise, and construction capability to undertake the region’s major restoration efforts.  It is 

essential the Subcommittee provide robust funding for the Corps community engagement 

capacity, ensuring the Corps incorporates environmental justice in every aspect of its work.  

Recognizing the historic health and environmental inequities many have faced, and ensuring we 

begin to address these disproportionate impacts, are important steps in protecting our most 

vulnerable communities and ensuring the benefits of Great Lakes restoration and community 

resilience projects are enjoyed by all. 

Second, soil erosion and runoff from farms, forests, and urban areas continues to impact 

water quality, increasing risk and prevalence of harmful algal blooms, and decreasing the depths 

of navigation channels.  The Corps can be a critical partner to help address these threats and 

contribute to the economic and sustainable future of the region.  Programs like the Great Lakes 

Tributary Model develop and provide free access to an array of computer models and web-based 



   

 

tools that help state and local agencies and non-governmental groups evaluate the impacts of soil 

conservation and non-point source pollution control.  This is in addition to providing free 

training programs and web-based tools that can be used to evaluate soil erosion and sediment 

delivery anywhere in the Great Lakes watershed.  These services are important to Great Lakes 

restoration efforts, and we urge Congress to continue supporting this program at $600,000 in the 

new fiscal year. 

            Other critical restoration and research programs include the Great Lakes Coastal 

Resiliency Study (GLCRS) and the Great Lakes Fishery and Ecosystem Restoration Program.  

The GLCRS is a regional initiative in which the Corps, in collaboration with NOAA, USGS, 

FEMA and EPA, investigate opportunities to improve resilience within both the built and natural 

coastal environments, aiming to identify areas that are vulnerable to flooding and recommend 

measures to increase resilience and protect communities.  The Great Lakes Fishery and 

Ecosystem Restoration Program engages in the planning, design, and construction of projects 

that restore ecosystems across the Great Lakes watershed.  Projects executed under this program 

(in collaboration with cost-sharing non-federal partners) include the restoration of wetlands and 

aquatic habitat on public lands, dam removal to re-establish free flowing rivers, improving fish 

passages, spawning and nursery habitat, and restoration of coastal habitat.  We urge Congress to 

fund these previously unfunded initiatives at $3 million and $15 million respectively. 

Third, the ongoing environmental and economic damage caused by aquatic invasive 

species, as well as potential future harm from new invaders, like invasive carp, is real and 

persistent in our region.  To keep invasive carp out of the Great Lakes, we ask Congress to fully 

fund all actions taken as part of the Invasive Carp Action Plan, adjusted to reflect the Asian carp 

threat and agency need.  The Corps is at the forefront of these efforts engaging federal and local 

partners on critical construction projects in defense of the spread of these invasive species.  We 

ask the subcommittee to include language that requires the Army Corps of Engineers to move to 

pre-construction engineering and design for new structural measures at the Brandon Road lock 

and dam and approve the requested $48 million in funding.  The establishment of invasive carp 

in the Great Lakes would devastate a $7 billion fisheries industry and would undermine the 

outdoor recreation economy.  This site is a logical choke point to block the spread of this 

invasive species, and it is critical that the Corps has the mandate to move forward with the 

Brandon Road Lock and Dam Plan without delay. 

            We also urge Congress to continue funding existing actions to deter invasive species.  

The Chicago Sanitary Ship Canal Barrier is a system of electric barriers that protects the only 

known continuous connection between the Great Lakes and Mississippi River basins from the 

risk of transfer of invasive species.  Operated to deter the inter-basin establishment of invasive 

carp and other invasive fish, the barriers are one control technology in a broad interagency 

invasive carp prevention effort.  Ensuring its efficacy and continued operation is critical, and we 

urge Congress to provide at least $14.3 million for the Corps’ continued efforts. 

Fourth, we ask the Committee to support the efforts of the Great Lakes Restoration 

Initiative (GLRI).  The Corps is a critical partner to this effort, providing essential capacity and 

expertise for the remediation of toxic hotspots and enhancing habitat restoration efforts. The 

initiative is improving the lives of millions of people and has supported over 6,000 restoration 

projects throughout the region.  Projects are benefiting communities by cleaning up waters that 

are the drinking source for millions of homes and thousands of industries.  



   

 

Investments in Great Lakes restoration create jobs and lead to long-term economic 

benefits for the Great Lakes states and the country.  It is estimated that every $1 the GLRI 

invested through 2016 to clean up toxic hot spots in Areas of Concern (AOC), control invasive 

species, restore wildlife habitat, protect wetlands, and reduce harmful algae will produce more 

than $3 in additional economic activity regionwide through 2036.  The GLRI is revitalizing our 

waterfronts and leading a resurgence in water-based outdoor recreation, increasing tourism 

across the region. 

Still much work needs to be done. Aging sewers, invasive species, and toxic pollutants 

threaten the region, endangering wildlife and public health, lowering property values, and 

hurting the region’s economy.  Moreover, emerging contaminants and a changing climate 

continue to exacerbate challenges, such as flooding and runoff pollution— many of which 

disproportionately impact people that have historically borne the brunt of environmental 

injustice.  Allowing these problems to get worse will only put our communities at risk and make 

them more expensive to solve.   

The Great Lakes are the source of drinking water for over 30 million Americans and the 

heart of our regional economy. The nation cannot afford to stop protecting and restoring the 

Great Lakes.  The region stands ready to continue this important federal partnership, ensuring 

that all people can benefit from and enjoy these investments in restoration and protection. If you 

have questions regarding this request, please do not hesitate to have your staff contact our 

Coalition’s Senior Legislative Analyst, Alexis Lopez-Cepero, at 202-454-3382 or alopez-

cepero@npca.org.  

Sincerely, 

Don Jodrey 

Director of Federal Relations 

Alliance for the Great Lakes 

 

Keith Gunter 

Board Chair 

Alliance To Halt Fermi-3 

 

Marnie Urso 

Senior Policy Director 

Audubon Great Lakes 

 

Erin McGrath 

Policy Manager 

Audubon New York 

 

Teresa Murphy 

President 

Audubon Society of the Capital District 

 

Kevin Kamps 

Radioactive Waste Specialist 

Beyond Nuclear 

Mary Smith 

Communications Director 

Church Women United in New York State 

 

Kerwin Olson 

Executive Director 

Citizens Action Coalition of IN 

 

Brian Smith 

Associate Executive Director 

Citizens Campaign for the Environment 

 

Jessie Pauline Collins 

Co-Chair 

Citizens' Resistance at Fermi Two (CRAFT) 

 

Steve Schultz 

Water Program Coordinator 

Clean Water Action Minnesota 

 

Mark Redsten 

President 

Clean Wisconsin 
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Bryan Stubbs 

President & Executive Director 

Cleveland Water Alliance 

 

Michael J. Keegan 

Chair 

Coalition for a Nuclear Free Great Lakes 

 

Dale Burie 

Founder, Corporate Resource Officer 

Coalition to SAVE the Menominee River, 

Inc. 

 

Mark D. Stansbery 

Secretary 

Community Organizing Center 

 

Amy S Beyer 

Director 

Conservation Resource Alliance 

 

Mike Griffin 

Executive Director 

County Executives of America 

 

James N. Bull 

Environmental Policy Coordinator 

Detroit Audubon 

 

Alice Hirt 

Co-Chair 

Don't Waste Michigan 

 

Kyle Rorah 

Regional Director of Public Policy 

Ducks Unlimited 

 

Rebecca Meuninck 

Deputy Director 

Ecology Center 

 

Howard Learner 

Executive Director 

Environmental Law & Policy Center 

 

 

Liz Kirkwood  

Executive Director  

For Love of Water (FLOW) 

 

John Turner 

Conservation Chair 

Four Harbors Audubon Society 

 

Jill M Ryan 

Executive Director 

Freshwater Future 

 

Margaret Frisbie 

Executive Director 

Friends of the Chicago River 

 

Marie McCormick 

Executive Director 

Friends of the Rouge 

 

Mike Carlson 

Executive Director 

Gathering Waters: Wisconsin's Alliance for 

Land Trusts 

 

June Summers 

President 

Genesee Valley Audubon Society 

 

Kelli Paige 

CEO 

Great Lakes Observing System 

 

Sr. Rose Therese Nolta, SSpS 

Justice and Peace Coordinator 

Holy Spirit Missionary Sisters, USA-JPIC 

 

Indra Frank 

Environmental Health and Water Policy 

Director 

Hoosier Environmental Council 

 

Frances Greenberg 

President 

Hudson River Audubon Society of 

Westchester 



   

 

Simone DaRos 

Board of Directors 

Huntington-Oyster Bay Audubon Society 

 

Brad Jensen 

Executive Director 

Huron Pines 

 

Rebecca Esselman 

Executive Director 

Huron River Watershed Council 

 

Edward L Michael 

Chair, Government Affairs 

Illinois Council of Trout Unlimited 

 

Gary Struck 

President 

Illinois Division of the Izaak Walton League 

 

Eliot Clay 

State Programs Director 

Illinois Environmental Council 

 

Dean Farr 

Volunteer Advocate 

Indiana Division, Izaak Walton League 

 

Gene Hopkins 

President 

Indiana Sportsmens Roundtable 

 

Emily Wood 

Executive Director 

Indiana Wildlife Federation 

 

Richard Graham 

National Great Lakes Committee Chairman 

Izaak Walton League of America 

 

Jared Mott 

Conservation Director 

Izaak Walton League of America 

 

 

 

Susan Thomas 

Director of Legislation & Policy 

Just Transition Northwest Indiana 

 

Kristen Fink 

Registered Environmental Health Specialist 

(REHS) 

Lake County General Health District 

(LCGHD) 

 

Patrick Wright  

Liaison 

Lake Erie Advocates 

 

Linda Hanson, Barbara Schilling 

Co-Presidents  

League of Women Voters Indiana 

 

Elizabeth J. Guscott-Mueller 

President 

League of Women Voters Lake Michigan 

Region 

 

Kristen Kern 

Federal Advocacy and Policy Manager 

League of Women Voters of the United 

States 

 

Debra Cronmiller 

Executive Director  

League of Women Voters of Wisconsin 

 

Bentley Johnson 

Federal Government Affairs Director 

Michigan League of Conservation Voters 

 

Iris Potter 

Coordinator  

Michigan Safe Energy Future  

 

Amy Trotter 

Executive Director 

Michigan United Conservation Clubs 

 

 

 



   

 

Cheryl Nenn 

Riverkeeper 

Milwaukee Riverkeeper 

 

Brenda Coley 

Co-Executive Director 

Milwaukee Water Commons 

 

Craig Sterle 

Minnesota Division Past President 

Minnesota Division Izaak Walton League of 

America 

 

Steve Morse 

Executive Director 

Minnesota Environmental Partnership 

 

Caitlin Wall 

Water Policy Manager 

National Audubon Society 

 

Lynn McClure 

Senior Director 

National Parks Conservation Association  

 

Marc Smith 

Policy Director  

National Wildlife Federation 

 

Leslie Monostory 

President 

New York State Division, Izaak Walton 

League of America 

 

Jennifer Wilson Pines 

Conservation Chair 

North Shore Audubon Society 

 

Ann Rogers 

Chair 

Northern Michigan Environmental Action 

Council 

 

Joan Collins 

Conservation Chair 

Northern New York Audubon 

Matt Misicka 

Executive Director 

Ohio Conservation Federation 

 

Melanie Houston 

Interim Water Director 

Ohio Environmental Council 

 

Betty Cantley 

Advocate 

Ohio Lead Free Kids Coalition 

 

Patricia Marida 

Coordinator 

Ohio Nuclear Free Network 

 

Kristina Patterson 

Executive Director 

Partners for Clean Streams, Inc. 

 

Jacquelyn Bonomo 

President and CEO 

PennFuture 

 

Irene Senn 

Coordinator  

Religious Coalition for the Great Lakes  

 

Lori Andresen 

President 

Save Our Sky Blue Waters 

 

Katie Hobgood 

Program Director 

Save the Dunes Conservation Fund 

 

John Peach 

Executive Director 

Save The River Upper St Lawrence 

Riverkeeper 

 

Anne Swaim 

Executive Director 

Saw Mill River Audubon 

 

 



   

 

Andrea Densham 

Senior Director Government Affairs & 

Conservation Policy 

Shedd Aquarium 

 

Erma Leaphart  

Community Organizer 

Sierra Club 

 

Jill Haberman 

Justice and Peace Animator 

Sisters of St. Francis of Assisi 

 

Phyllis Tierney 

Coordinator 

Sisters of St. Joseph of Rochester Justice & 

Peace Office 

 

Florence Deacon 

Congregation Justice Coordinator 

Sisters of the Holy Cross 

 

Brien Weiner 

President 

South Shore Audubon Society 

 

Rob Snell 

President 

Southern Adirondack Audubon Society 

 

Raquel Garcia 

Executive Director 

Southwest Detroit Environmental Vision 

 

Lisa Brush 

CEO & Founder 

The Stewardship Network 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Jennifer McKay 

Policy Director 

Tip of the Mitt Watershed Council 

 

Mark E Wortsmann 

Former President 

Gary Borger Chapter of Trout Unlimited 

(Northern Illinois) 

 

Deborah Fumagalli, OSF 

Coordinator of Justice, Peace, and Integrity 

of Creation 

United States Province, School Sisters of St. 

Francis 

 

Monica Lewis Patrick 

Co-founder, President & CEO 

We the People of Detroit 

 

Charley Bowman 

Chair 

Western NY Drilling Defense 

 

Mike Kuhr 

Advocacy Chair 

Wisconsin Trout Unlimited 

 

Tracy Hames 

Executive Director 

Wisconsin Wetlands Association 


